
Beef Margin Watch: July                                             
 
Both cattle prices and feed costs have weakened since the middle of July, although the cattle market remains 
largely rangebound while corn appears to be succumbing to more significant pressure.  December corn futures 
are now down over 60 cents off their high as improved forecasts for the U.S. Corn Belt with moderating heat and 
steady crop condition ratings have led to fund liquidation.  In addition, consensus is building that the August 
WASDE report will fail to reflect either a significant drop in planted acreage or the yield forecast to alter the 
balance sheet much.  USDA released their monthly Cattle on Feed report that showed June placements at 1.756 
million head, down 2.1% from last year and very close to pre-report estimates.  The total number of cattle on 
feed as of July 1 at 11.485 million head was up 1.8% from last year and right at the average of trade estimates.  
June marketings of 1.945 million head were down 3.0% from 2018.  USDA also released their semi-annual Cattle 
Inventory report, where NASS estimated the number of cattle and calves unchanged from a year ago.  The 
number of beef cows was constant, while the dairy cow inventory dropped 1% from 2018.  The first estimate of 
the 2019 calf crop showed that it was slightly smaller than last year, signaling that U.S. herd growth has 
effectively stopped.  USDA reported total beef in Cold Storage on June 30 at 395.5 million pounds, down 12.1% 
from last year and 8.7% below the five-year average.  The June inventory was also down 2.6% from May 
compared to an average decline of 1.3% over the past five years.  Our clients have benefited from recent 
adjustments to add flexibility to feed hedges ahead of the correction in corn, and are now starting to increase 
delta on those positions to take advantage of lower prices.     

USDA June Cattle on Feed Report Summary 
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